CITY OF DUNWOODY
OCTOBER 20, 2008

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
The Mayor and Council of the City of Dunwoody held a Work Session on Monday, October 20, 2008 at 7:00pm.  The Work Session was held at the Peachtree Middle School located at 4664 N. Peachtree Road, Dunwoody, Georgia 30338.  Present for this meeting were the following:


District 1, Post 1
Denis Shortal, Council Member


District 2, Post 2 
Adrian Bonser, Council Member

District 3, Post 3
Tom Taylor, Council Member



At Large, Post 4
Robert Wittenstein, Council Member



At Large, Post 5
Danny Ross, Council Member



At Large, Post 6
John Heneghan, Council Member






Ken Wright, Mayor
Mayor Ken Wright called the meeting to order.  Mayor Wright called for opening public comments and reminded the audience of the three-minute rule.
PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Brian and Paige Oleson (European Coffee House) – Have problems with the City considering an earlier time to stop pouring alcohol in its proposed ordinance and want the City to continue the Dekalb County law which allows service of alcohol in licensed establishments until 4:00 a.m.  In addition, they state that, from their point of view, serving alcohol is a right and not a privilege, as well as an obligation and responsibility on owners and managers of establishments to do properly.
Mr. Grant – Welcomed Adrian Bonser to the City Council.
Bob Levy (Divine Bar and Wine Shop) – Mr. Levy believes it is a big mistake to base the City’s Alcohol ordinance on that of Sandy Springs and believes it is better to adapt the current Dekalb County Ordinance.  He volunteered to assist the council in the process of adapting the Dekalb Ordinance and, should the Council choose to change the last pouring time to 2:00 a.m., he is requesting his establishment to be grandfathered and allowed to remain at a 4:00 a.m. service time.
Jim Gilmore (Gilly’s) – Has been operating and serving alcohol in his establishment for more than six years without incident or violations.  Has two abiding restaurants and presented certain grievances with the proposed Alcohol ordinance, including the requirements for completing applications for those businesses that are already licensed, the earlier hours of operation, how to obtain applications and where and what the requirements are for pouring permits.  He distributed a worksheet with his thoughts to the City Council.
Victor Blasetti (Firebird) – Operates a full service restaurant and has a license to pour alcohol till 4:00 a.m. from Dekalb County.  He wants his business and the other businesses pouring alcohol until 4:00 a.m., about 20% of the licensed businesses in Dunwoody, to be grandfathered into the new ordinance to allow continued operation till the later time.
There being no further public comments, Mayor Wright moved to the first agenda item.  

OATH OF OFFICE:  U.S. District Court Judge Richard P. McCully swore in the newly elected council member Adrian Bonser after her run-off election win.
DISCUSSION ON CITY IMPLEMENTATION:  


The Mayor requested Councilman Ross update the Council on the latest discussions concerning collection of license fees and taxes.


Councilman Ross stated that the City needs to start billing for liquor licenses soon, including creation of the necessary applications by the 15th of November and revenues to start coming in December.  The proposal is to either use Dekalb Billing Services or a 3rd Party.  Councilman Ross proposed as a 3rd Party alternative to use E2 Assure.

E2 Assure – a representative of the Company E2 Assure presented their proposal to do billing services for the City.  It is a Management Consulting Firm and proposes to do the City’s revenue collection.  Its business licenses manager, Mr. Scott Monroe has twenty-five (25) years of experience in the field.  


He stated that liquor licenses are a priority and applications need to be mailed, received, processed and reviewed as the State requires licenses to be issued by December 31st of each year.  He says his company will do a 100% on-site review of by-the-drink licensees.  Furthermore, they propose to bill for the City’s franchise fees to cable companies on a monthly basis, taxes on Financial Institutions as an annual fee, franchise fees on utilities quarterly, and yearly excise taxes.

Councilman Wittenstein questioned E2 Assure about the costs to the City of using the company for revenue collection.


E2 Assure – stated that the fee would be $200 for liquor licenses as administrative fee and $75 for business licenses as administrative fee.  Stated that for excise taxes, including monthly record-keeping, the company would take a 3% fee.  


Councilman Ross asked for a timeline of when E2 Assure could start.


E2 Assure stated that they are still waiting on lists of businesses and could start as soon as that list is received.  The company will pay all up-front cost of revenue collection.  The fingerprinting will be handled by either the Chamblee or Doraville Police Department, who will also perform the background checks.


Mayor Wright asked what the company would do for a liquor license support line/phone line, frequently asked questions, etc.


Councilman Ross suggested that a phone number would be listed on the Dunwoody website to an automated line for businesses regarding any business/liquor license questions.


Councilman Shortal asked how the City would find businesses that are operating without a license – by lists or software.


Councilman Taylor stated that the types of criminal checks that are done are background checks of the kind the State does for its licenses as well as Dekalb County.

Mayor Wright stated that the list he received of businesses from E2 Assure operating in the City was less than that received by Dekalb County (109 vs. 152).  The Mayor also asked whether E2 Assure has done this kind of process for a City before.


E2 Assure – the difference may lie in the fact that businesses may have been listed twice and were sorted differently.  They also stated that it would be the company’s first time performing this service for a start-up City.


Councilman Shortal asked whether the company is currently working with Dekalb County on anything, to which the company responded that they are working with about 26 departments.  Councilman Shortal also wanted to know whether the contract to E2 Assure would have to be bid out through a competitive bid process.  City Attorney Anderson responded that it would not.  Councilman Shortal also asked what the length of the contract would be with E2 Assure.  The company stated that the shortest contract would be through June 30th, 2009.


Councilman Ross expressed his interest in going with E2 Assure.  He would prefer doing all the revenue collection with one company but would also agree to contract just for collection of license fees.


Councilman Heneghan wanted to know if the City has enough data to do their own licensing.  He was told that the City does not have such data at this time.


Mayor Wright stated that City Attorney Brian Anderson is currently in contract negotiations with Boyken International for City Implementation and are finalizing the terms, which will be presented to the Council shortly thereafter.  


Councilman Wittenstein wondered whether the City would get another sample contract to reference the terms.


Councilman Shortal responded that there is an 18-page base contract attached to the October 10th proposal and City Attorney Anderson will be the new version when the terms are finalized.


Councilman Wittenstein wondered whether Boyken will bill the City for his time in coming to the City Council meeting tonight.


Insurance – Councilman Ross stated that the City will need an insurance plan and the proposals that were issued would be about ½ of the City’s budget which, for planning purposes, was set at $230,000.00.  Currently, as for the Police Department, they anticipate 35 officers - $165,000 in insurance costs for police officers and $67,000.00 for 3 cars.  Councilman Ross also spoke with the City of Johns Creek City Manager, who recommended either going with Travelers Insurance or the Georgia Municipal Association.  That decision should be reserved until a City Manager is hired, since insurance can be retroactive to any date that the Council chooses.  He did, however, recommend that insurance be acquired as quickly as possible.  Upon question by the City Attorney, Councilman Ross also stated that the insurance proposals included Workman’s Compensation.


Councilman Taylor asked City Attorney Anderson whether he would recommend making the insurance retroactive to which he replied in the affirmative.


Councilman Shortal asked whether the premium payment would be made on a prorate basis and was told that was the case.  The initial payment would be made on the first of the year.


Councilman Taylor stated that three vendors have responded regarding purchase of equipment for the Police Department – cars, radars, firearms, radios.


Councilman Shortal that the City Manager and Police Chief should be made aware of the budget so they could make the proper recommendations.
CITY BRANDING:

Councilman Wittenstein – Wants to get “Welcome to Dunwoody” signs as soon as possible after December 1st.  Stated that a woman named Debbie Smith would be agreeable to put together citizen volunteer groups to create artwork for the sign – to help find and define the image of Dunwoody.  They would discuss different choices for design and bring back to the Council for approval.


Councilman Taylor wondered whether the “Welcome to Doraville” sign is in Dunwoody and was informed by Councilman Heneghan that it was, in fact, in Doraville.


Councilman Shortal wondered how much this is going to cost.


Councilman Wittenstein said it would not cost anything as the volunteers would design and Debbie smith would get bid for sign, etc.


Councilman Ross stated that all roads lead to the farmhouse and that should be part of the branding.  The City is well-served with what it already has.


Councilman Wittenstein insisted that to let the citizens do the research on branding and come back to the Council with a report.


Councilman Heneghan suggested doing the research of branding/farmhouses on the website where branding ideas and thoughts would be voiced and people would answer as to what it means to be Dunwoody.    
CITY WEBSITE:  


Councilman Heneghan stated that they’re looking at what else should be on the website at the moment and it will be live on November 1st.  The e-mail addresses have been issued: first name.last name@dunwoodyga.gov.

CHAPTER 4, ALCOHOL BEVERAGES:  


City Attorney Brian Anderson wondered whether the state will allow temporary permits and said that the City needs to be in agreement with Dekalb County.


Councilman Wittenstein wants to take certain things out of the Alcohol ordinance – such as Sunday restrictions – and just reference the state restrictions and various other state statutes and to abide by them instead of spelling out the restrictions.


Councilman Ross requested that the City Attorney bullet point the state law versus the City Ordinance to have a clear idea of the differences.


Councilman Heneghan stated that though he is business friendly, creating a grandfathering clause for two businesses would be possible but open doors to other problems.
CHAPTER 9, ETHICS:  

Several choices for how to deal with the Ethics ordinance were mentioned, including having the mayor as intermediary, a committee or the traditional Board of Ethics.


Councilman Wittenstein was in favor of the Board of Ethics.


Councilman Shortal believes that the number one use of this Ethics ordinance will be political and that there is a sufficient ethics document in the Charter that is two pages long and simple.  Before the City passes the Ordinance, he would like a document that is more contained.


Councilman Heneghan stated that the citizens of the City would be on the Board.


Councilman Ross responded to Councilman Shortal that the Ethics Ordinance would be a document of necessity and not of fluff and would require training and understanding on an annual basis.  It meets the standards that were created by the taskforce.


Councilman Shortal stated that no one will have the whole ordinance memorized and worries about the perception.


Councilman Wittenstein is sympathetic to Councilman Ross’ point and thinks that it helps when the guidelines are defined in detail.


City Attorney Anderson stated that he has a shorter, more definitive version of the Ethics Ordinance, only 15 pages, that he’s drafted but has not yet proposed to the Council that would be a viable alternative to the proposed thirty-page ordinance.  
CHAPTER 24, TAXATION:  

It was stated that there is a short time frame of getting the taxes, including the ad valorem tax, hotel/motel tax (Dekalb has 5%), Excise Tax, and Rental of Vehicle tax.  All of those are defined by State law.

Councilman Heneghan stated that the Hotel/Motel tax was not specific enough.

OTHER DISCUSSION:


Councilman Heneghan stated that he applied for a grant proposal - $500,000 grant – on the previous Thursday to pay for safe routs to school, paving of sidewalks and bike paths.


Councilman Taylor stated that he’s trying to set-up a meeting between Councilman Heneghan and Patty Hansen, who is the grants supervisor in Johns Creek.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – Mayor Wright moved for Executive Session to discuss personnel issues and the motion was seconded.  A vote was held and the motion was approved unanimously.  The Council went into Executive Session.






Approved:







___________________







Ken Wright, Mayor

Attest:

__________________________

Joan C. Jones, Acting City Clerk


(Seal)
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